
MEMORANDUM


TO:
Cape Elizabeth Town Council


FROM:
Peter Hatem, Planning Board Chair


DATE:
October 29, 2010


SUBJECT:
Planning Board Rules update

The Cape Elizabeth Planning Board reviewed their Rules of Procedure at the June, August, and October workshops, and voted to recommend updated Rules of Procedure to the Town Council for consideration at the October 19, 2010 meeting. 

The Planning Board conducted the review both as a general housekeeping measure and to incorporate the spirit of the newly adopted Town Council Communication Policy.  A copy of the Planning Board’s recommended Rules and a red-lined version highlighting the changes are attached.

Much of the Planning Board’s discussion involved public comment at workshop sessions.  The Board’s present Rules do not allow public comment at the workshop session, although the Board strongly encouraged written comments.  Under the Town Ordinance as well as Maine Law Court decisions, deadlines for the Planning Board to complete its review begin when “substantive review” of the project begins.  Once a project has undergone substantive review, it may also be exempt from ordinance changes.  Mindful of its important quasi-judicial role in this process, the Board attempted to strike a balance between this role, and the goals of the new Town Council Communication Policy.

The Planning Board strongly endorses the benefit of having informal workshops with applicants before a formal application is submitted.  There is a demonstrated benefit to the Town to have this process in place, on many levels.  I have personally served on a Planning Board, prior to moving to Cape Elizabeth, that did not have this process and it frequently led to a waste of staff resources reviewing, critiquing, and otherwise dealing with plans and applicants who were not ready to present a proposal for formal consideration.  Neither the applicant nor the citizens and taxpayers of Cape Elizabeth are served by such a process.

Public notices are mailed for these workshops and the public has the opportunity to receive information about the project at the same time as Planning Board members - at the workshop.  In order to avoid the “substantive review” threshold, Planning Board members do not make decisions at workshops.  Planning Board members are trained to ask questions and suggest items to focus on at workshops, but not to engage in a full-on discussion that could be considered substantive review.  Often, comments made by Planning Board members originate from written comments sent by the public.  The applicant is also not required to submit a complete application for the workshop, but rather a sketch plan.  Staff and applicant resources are conserved at this point, and are better focused once the formal plan is submitted, following workshop input.

If public comment is allowed at workshops, however, there is a real possibility that a discussion of the project will occur that will trip the “substantive review” threshold.  Any final decision that substantive review occurred at the workshop will only be determined if an applicant files a lawsuit.  The Planning Board investigated its options at length, and also sought a legal opinion from the Maine Municipal Association, which is attached. 

Based on its discussion and this opinion, and after balancing these competing interests, the Planning Board recommendation is to continue to allow only written comments from the public at the workshop stage.  However, once an application has been submitted, the Planning Board is recommending changes be made to its Rules to allow public comment at all regular meetings, either as a public comment or public hearing (which has specific requirements under Town Ordinance and State Law).  The Planning Board believes that this is a fair and legally appropriate balance.

We appreciate your consideration of our concerns and would be willing to provide more information or answer any questions.

